
RBWM Outbreak Engagement Board 
Monday 17th January 2022, 2.30pm, Zoom meeting 

 
 

Board Attendees: 

• Cllr Carroll 

• Cllr Werner 

• Cllr Price 

• Executive Director of Adults, Health and Housing – Hilary Hall 

• Communications and Engagement officer – Louise Page 

• Consultant in Public Health – Anna Richards 

• Head of Housing, Environmental Health and Trading Standards - Tracy Hendren  

• Executive Director of Children’s Services – Kevin McDaniel 

• Executive Managing Director RBWM, Clinical Commissioning Group – Caroline Farrar 

• Head of Communities – David Scott 

Additional Attendees: 

• Cllr Del Campo 

• Cllr Hilton 

• Cllr Baldwin 

• Cllr Hunt 

• Cllr Bond 

• Cllr Cannon 

• Cllr Stimson 

• Cllr Bhangra 

• Cllr Rayner 

• Cllr Brar 

• Cllr Clark 

 

Apologies: 

• Chief Executive – Duncan Sharkey  

• Director of Public Health Berkshire East – Stuart Lines 

• Communications and Marketing Manager – Louisa Dean 

 

 Item  

1.  Conflicts of 
Interest 

• Councillor Carroll declared a personal interest as he was an 
independent healthcare consultant, infectious disease specialist and 
vaccines expert and had formerly worked for Sanofi Pasteur. He was 
currently working as an adviser for the Vaccines Taskforce and 
Antiviral and Therapeutics Taskforce. Councillor Carroll declared this 
in the interests of full transparency and to highlight that should for any 
reason during the meeting, or indeed during future meetings, the 
Outbreak Engagement Board discussed anything directly related to 
Sanofi Pastuer’s business he would abstain from the discussion and 
leave the room as required. 



 Item  

2.  Minutes of 
the last 
meeting 

• The minutes of the meeting were approved, subject to the following 
additions: 

o Confirmation to be provided to residents, that where the rooms 
could not be ventilated by opening windows, the air 
conditioning had been properly checked and was confirmed to 
be adequate. 

o Vaccination service in Windsor is a bookable service, which is 
why lunch breaks are taken without any detriment to residents.  

 

3.  Questions 
from the 
Public 

• How many of the Governments 8000 air purifiers have been allocated 
to RBWM schools & Colleges? 
The first 1,000 air purifiers were earmarked for special schools. Within 
our borough ,the Forest Bridge School has not sought any air purifiers, 
because they are comfortable that their new building with the new 
ventilation system meets their needs. Manor Green School is currently 
seeking 5 purifiers from the DHFE so that they do not have to open 
their doors in some of the classrooms quite so often. At present, they 
do not have these, however this is being actively followed up.  
 

• Have CO2 monitors been installed and are they working in every 
classroom in RBWM schools & Colleges? How are they monitored? 
The Department for Education has distributed 300,000 CO2 Monitors, 
which detect how much CO2 is in the air. They are portable devices 
which schools can move around. All schools have the monitors and 
are in use. Classrooms are monitored by the staff, and if the levels are 
rising they will open windows or use different spaces.  
 

• What happens when a classroom has a CO2 level above 800 parts 
per million (the recommended level) and it is not possible to improve 
ventilation in the classroom? 
None of the schools have found a particular location where the levels 
are going above 800 parts per million.  
 

• How many classrooms regularly have levels above 800 parts per 
million? 
There are no classrooms that have levels above 800 parts per million 
regularly. 

 

• Are schools and colleges individually responsible for investigating and 
funding long term ventilation solutions and what is currently being 
offered by the government?  
For clarification, while the Department for Education are making these 
devices, they are not offering any specific money in the form of capital 
grants to any schools for adaptations that need to be made. So the 
funding that is required for any structural changes would need to come 
from the three normal places which are devolved formula capital, the 
school maintenance grant and for academy schools they would need 
to bid to the condition improvement fund.  
 

• How many people in Frimley Park hospital suffering from Covid are not 
vaccinated? 
This information is not available at a local hospital trust level; however 
the evidence is clear that not getting vaccinated against covid puts 
people at greater risk of serious illness. The latest intensive care 
national audit research shows that 3 in 5 people in intensive care have 
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not been vaccinated. Getting vaccinated is the best way to protect 
yourself and your family.  
 

4.  Update on 
Vaccination 
Programme  

• The booster campaign and the evergreen offer has continued to run.  
The uptake was very good at first, however over Christmas and New 
year, this reduced leading to the workforce being stood down.  

• Work is continuing to target the vulnerable population. There is a small 
but steady increase on first vaccinations. At present capacity is being 
matched to demand as it is not sustainable for sites to be offering lots 
of slots that then go unutilised. 

• With regards to the Omicron surge, it was considered that additional 
services would need to be opened for people who have a covid19 
infection and need a primary care appointment.  However, this has not 
been needed but it will be kept under review as there is uncertainty on 
the next phase of this surge and possible recirculation.  

• There has been additional capacity booked for non covid services in all 
three local areas including Windsor at King Edward and at St Marks 
hospital. It has been important to keep the separation for covid and 
non covid services in light of the additionally infectious Omicron 
variant.  
 
Hospital Activity 

• Data for people with long covid is not known at present. This is also 
due to people not registering this with health services. Estimates are 
made; however, the number is not easy to calculate. 

• Within the hospital, there are a still a number of beds closed due to 
infection control. Staff sickness rate is higher than it would normally 
be. Much focus is currently on timely discharge to free up capacity in 
the hospitals.  There has been a knock on impact with a large amount 
of elective procedures needing to be cancelled. 

6. Local 
Position  

• 1,433 cases per 100,000 population. This represents 2,167 cases in 
the last 7 day period. This is in line with the South East average of 
1,363 cases and the England average of 1,698. All case rates are 
going down. 

• 742 cases per 100,000 population for the 60+ age group. This has 
also decreased by 47% and is lower that the South East and England 
average. 

• There have been 952 individuals tested per 100,000 population.  

• 23.7% of individuals tested have tested positive. This is also reducing. 

• There are still cases in all of the wards across the borough.  

• Weekly case rates at 6th January show the highest rates in people 
aged 20-24 year olds (3,022 cases per 100,000), 30-34 year olds 
(2,365 cases per 100,000) and 25-29year olds (2,351 per 100,000). 
There are high case rates across all age groups presently. 

• The winter pressures are increasing within FHFT hospitals. 

• The number of Covid-19 patients in FHFT Hospitals is increasing with 
16 new admissions on 2nd January. On 4th January, 148 patients were 
in FHFT Hospitals for Covid-19 with 15 on mechanical ventilation. 

• The number of daily admissions for Covid-19 patients is also 
increasing in Royal Berkshire Foundation Trust hospitals. There were  
8 new admissions on 2nd January. As of 4th January, 75 patients were 
in RBFT Hospitals for Covid-19, with 5 patients needing mechanical 
ventilation.  

• There have been a small number of Covid deaths, although this is a 
relatively small number compared to the previous year. Overall 



 Item  

mortality rate is in line with what would be expected for this time of 
year.  

• Over 277,000 people aged 50 and over have now received their three 
doses/booster Covid-19 vaccination in Berkshire. This equates to 81% 
of the population. 

• The guidance for self isolation is people who have tested positive with 
a lateral flow or PCR, will now self isolate for 5 days if they have a 
negative result using a lateral flow test. They will have to test on day 5 
and day 6 and the tests must be 24 hours apart. If the test is positive, 
the person will have to continue to test until a negative result is 
received for two consecutive days. Timing of taking the test is not 
specified. 

Action – AR to check the guidance on isolation times prior to the 
new guidance. 
Action – HH to add Long covid to be a regular item on the agenda.  
Action – AR to check the guidance on timing of testing for release 
after isolation. 

8. Update on 
High Risk 
settings 

• As the schools have only been back a week, the implications on 
schools of the Omicron variant are still unknown.  

• Secondary schools undertook return to school testing, which showed a 
slight increase in the number of cases compared to the last week 
before the Christmas break. There is a group of young people that are 
remote learning due to staff absences; however, schools remain 
predominantly open for in person education. No schools have reported 
that they will be closing.  

• The schools have not reported to test and trace for an extended 
period, however all the schools are willingly filling in a daily case count. 

• In relation to care homes, there have been some small outbreaks 
within them however nothing significant. These are being managed 
and all infection control measures are in place. 

9. Engagement 
and Comms  

• Continuing to push messages on vaccinations, encouraging people to 
come along and take up the vaccination. 

• Mask wearing, opening windows and washing your hands are 
messages being sent.  

• The changes on PCR testing and isolation times have been shared 
with the residents. Also mental health messaging has been put out. 

• All channels, including social media, covid newsletters and community 
champions, continue to be used.  

• In the last week, there has been a slight re-brand, just to use different 
ways of sending the same messages to residents.   

• Those wards with higher case rates were named in one of the covid 
newsletters. This came from the East Berkshire public health report 
which was in the public domain.  However, the Board felt that was 
unhelpful. 

Action – LP to redact the names of the wards from communications 
that have higher case rates during that week.  

10 Enforcement 
and 
Compliance 

• Since the revocation of the earlier set of Covid regulations and earlier 
Government advice last summer, Environmental health have generally 
provided a reactive and advisory response to covid, and this is 
reflected in the recent covid related demands on the service over the 
past three months.  
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• Single cases are not normally investigated but remain on file to inform 
future investigations if further cases come through.  

• Outbreaks are defined as two or more cases linked by a particular 
place or time.  

• There were: 
o 21 regulatory visits which includes proactive inspection work 
o 14 service requests, which include complaints or referrals 
o 0 direct covid notifications  

• The UK Health Security Agency has been identifying common 
exposures across RBWM area and then using data from the NHS test 
and trace system to collate and identify common exposure areas. 
Once this is collated into clusters, it would be looked to see if anything 
has been reported or if there were more cases in the previous 28 days. 
There were 4 advisory investigations, 3 of which were advice only and 
1 visit was undertaken. No significant issues were found.  

• 6 additional food registration requests. Applications are continuing to 
be reported on a weekly basis, averaging at 20 new registrations a 
month. 

• Plan B measures will continue and will expire on 26th January. The 
current legislation remains the same as in December for indoor and 
outdoor events.  

• Environmental health will respond to complaints about an absence of 
signage and will also advise businesses on compliance with this 
requirement during regulatory visits.  

• Out of hours will continue to be provided for any Covid outbreaks 
reported by the Thames Valley Health Protection Team outside of 
office hours.  

• Advice and guidance on compliance have been provided to 
businesses/venues regarding vaccine or test status of visitors. There 
have been no complaints made to RBWM concerning this.  

• Environmental health are currently undertaking their food sampling 
programme.  

• With street food stalls, the food hygiene and sampling will still take 
place and the team will still inspect. 

11. AOB • Clarification was provided that an endemic is where the outbreak is 
confined to a certain number or areas or territories which means it is 
not as wide or far reaching as a pandemic. The next step down is an 
outbreak in terms of rate and geographical spread. The main difference 
between a pandemic and endemic is the predictability. A clearer 
occurrence or rate will be within an endemic. As the virus is 
unpredictable and its ability to mutate, it is not possible to estimate 
when this will become flu like in order to be able to control the 
epidemiology of the virus. 

12 Date of next 
public 
meeting 

21st February 2022 

 


